Water Pollution Control Authority
Regular Meeting Minutes

April 1, 2014
The Town of East Hampton Water Pollution Control Authority regular meeting was held at 5:30 P.M. on Tuesday, April 1, 2014 at the Town of Colchester–Town of East Hampton Wastewater Treatment Plant, 20 Gildersleeve Drive, East Hampton, CT. The following members were in attendance constituting the full membership:

Mark Barmasse, Chairman 



David Kelsey 
Daniel Valentine




John Suprono



Ralph Nesci
Also attending the meeting were Mr. Paul Hoffman, P & Z Liaison and Vincent F. Susco, Jr., Public Utilities Administrator.
Call to Order

Chairman Barmasse called the meeting to order at 5:30 P.M. and appointed Mr. Susco as Recording Secretary for these proceedings. 
Approval of Minutes

Chairman Barmasse called for the approval of the minutes of the Regular Meeting held on March 4, 2014.   Upon motion from Mr. Kelsey, seconded by Mr. Nesci the minutes of the meeting were unanimously approved. 

Public Remarks
There was no public in attendance.
Review of Correspondence

Referring to correspondence presented in the meeting package management responded to several questions of the members.
Joint Facilities Committee
Chairmen Barmasse called for the March 18, 2014 regular meeting report of the Town of Colchester – Town of East Hampton Joint Facilities Committee.

Mr. Susco indicated during the month of February the plant operated within parameters and dewatering occurred for 13 days.  As part of the annual laboratory evaluation, all scales were calibrated by an outside vendor.  Mr. Clayton successfully delivered the broken press roller to Maine for repairs.  With the approaching warm weather and to avoid possible odor concerns emanating from the plant, the semi-annual cleaning of the Drain Pit was performed by Suburban Sanitation.  A by-pass occurred at the East High Street Lift station in East Hampton as a result of a faulty bubbler system.  

Several lift stations, all in East Hampton, required maintenance during the month and while the Drain Pit was off-line for cleaning staff made upgrades to the wiring in the pit.  The plow truck was taken out of service as a result of a broken rear axle U-bolt that was repaired by staff.  Staff also replaced faulty seals on the Final Settling Tank Collector Drive.
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Management updated the members on the status of the NPDES Permit.  Management evaluated the new testing requirements for both Fecal Coliform and Enterococci bacteria that will be part of the new permit.  These tests will be required three (3) times per week.  The comparison of performing these tests internally and externally determined purchasing the equipment and performing the testing internally was less expensive and a better fit to our operations schedule.  Testing equipment by IDEXX was purchased.  Management attended the AWWA-ATCAVE show in February to evaluate this new laboratory equipment which resulted in the equipment’s purchase, including a second incubator, for $6,500.00.  This cost has been captured in account #5690 Other Supplies/Materials.
Budget Status
Mr. Susco presented the budget status for the current fiscal year and indicated there were no new variances to be reported.  
Old Business 
Management reported the Town Council of East Hampton has supported another application for the 2014 STEAP funding eliminating the possibility of any funding for the replacement of the DAF.  Mr. Susco presented several scenarios to secure funding for moving the project forward.  The members supported the use of internally generated funds, in the form of Capital from both the Colchester and East Hampton WPCAs. 

Mr. Paggioli explained that excess funding from the payment of Colchester’s original debt has been reclassified by the Town of Colchester as Capital and that it could be made available for this project.

Mr. Susco explained the WPCA of East Hampton has not followed the same protocol.  At the EHWPCA meeting of March 4, 2014 management recommended to the WPCA to delay the reinvestment of the Beneficial Assessment Account, approximately $1,007,715 maturing in April 2015, pending action by the Committee.   He explained if internally generated funds is the course of action to be pursued, a legal opinion should be rendered before the request is made to reclassify these funds as Capital and made available for this project.  Mr. Susco indicated a cash flow analysis showing the funding entities would be helpful.  The Colchester – East Hampton Joint Facilities Committee requested management to continue to pursue funding alternatives for replacing the DAF.  Specifically, to determine if the EHWPCA could close their Beneficial Assessment Account (Fund 64, approximately $1,007,715) and transfer the balance to the Capital Fund Balance - Fund 81 in order to facilitate the replacement of the DAF unit at the plant.   
New Business  

The Joint Facilities approved the request of the Lower Connecticut River Valley Council of Governments to conduct a Hazardous Material Collection Day on Saturday May 3, 2014 and a Paper Shredding Day on Saturday May 31, 2014, at the Wastewater Treatment Plant.  
This concludes the report of the Joint Facilities
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Operations, Management & Budget Committee

Mr. Barmasse called for agenda item #5.B.1, current budget status.  Mr. Susco indicated the 2013/14 fiscal year financial reports for the WPCA and Community Water Systems operated by the WPCA were made part of the members’ packages.  There were no questions of management. 
Mr. Barmasse called for agenda item #5.B.2, adoption of the 2014/15 operating budget.   Mr. Susco indicated there were no changes recommended by the members.  A short discussion ensued and the following resolution moved by Mr. Valentine, seconded by Mr. Kelsey was adopted by a 4-1 vote with Mr. Suprono voting in the negative. 

 RESOLVED:   That the 2014/15 Town of East Hampton – Water Pollution Control Authority Expense Budget, totaling $1,115,865.00 is hereby approved and adopted as presented by management and made part of these minutes.

To accommodate the October 1, 2014 billing schedule, management indicated a revenue recommendation and a call for the Public Hearing will be presented at the August 5, 2014 meeting.  The Public Hearing and adoption of revenues will take place at the September 2, 2014 meeting.

Mr. Barmasse called for agenda item #5.B.3, adoption of the Commodity Fee for the Town of Marlborough under the October 14, 2004 Sewerage Transit and Disposal Agreement.  Mr. Susco explained this fee is based upon the total annual flow received at the plant (492,297,960 gallons) as of 12/31/13 and the Joint Facilities approved budget for the upcoming fiscal year ($1,733,026) budget.  He explained the cost per 1000 gallons will be $3.52 effective July 1, 2014.  This revenue, credited to the Town of Marlborough WPCA, offsets the East Hampton improvements made at the East High Street Lift Station during the construction of the Marlborough Wastewater System.  After responding to questions the following motion from Mr. Suprono, seconded by Mr. Valentine, was unanimously adopted:   

             RESOLVED: that the Water Pollution Control Authority of the Town of East Hampton does hereby establish a Commodity Fee of $3.52/1000 gallons for the Water Pollution Control Authority of the Town of Marlborough under the October 14, 2004 Sewerage Transit and Disposal Agreement.  Such fee is to remain in effect for the period July 1, 2014 to June 30, 2015.   
Public Water Systems
The Village Center Water System continued to run within parameters during the period.  The Air Stripper continues to be a problem causing several low pressure alarms.  The manufacturer has been called to provide assistance. 

Work continues on the Plans and Specifications for the water and wastewater connection for the Chatham Historical Society.  Field Inspections have been completed.  The work is being planned to be completed between Old Home Day and the start of school. The 
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schedule is to send the invitation to bid to the Town Manager’s office on April 10th so that we can hold to our intended schedule.

The Royal Oaks Water System experienced a relatively quiet month with no call-outs for the first time in a long while.

Both systems are being scheduled to be flushed in mid-May and notices will be placed in the paper prior to the work. 
Mr. Susco reported no action has occurred regarding the “Villages at Long Crossing”.  The State attempted to schedule the final well visit but the developer cancelled the meeting.
Work on the proposed public water system known as “Hampton Woods” was tabled by the Authority at the last meeting due to the failure of the developer to meet all financial commitments.  Mr. Susco reported that was resolved on March 10, 2014. 

Mr. Susco reviewed his February 25, 2014 memo.  He explained the Phase 1-B stage of the Certificate of Public Convenience & Necessity (CPCN) process evaluates the well yield and water quality data so that proper pump sizing, storage and appurtenant equipment and any required treatment processes can be incorporated into the final design of the water system. Pursuant to the Town’s “Regulations for Acceptance of Public Water Systems under the Certificate of Public Convenience & Necessity”; upon the successful completion and affirmative findings that (1) a sufficient quantity of ground water will be available to support the project and (2) non-interference with existing public and/or private water supply wells  the WPCA shall recommend that the Town Manager be authorized to enter into an agreement to own and operate the PWS by the Town of East Hampton through its WPCA.   

Based upon the information contained in the Phase 1-B Application – Certificate of Public Convenience & Necessity for Hampton Woods – Docket 06-10-26 submitted on February 12, 2014 it has been determined the project should continue.  The members tabled any action pending a review of the application by Woodard and Curran engineers for the project.

Mr. Barmasse called for agenda item # 5.C.5, Annual Consumer Confidence Reports for 2013 for the Village Center and Royal Oaks Water Systems.  Referring to copies of the reports made part of the meeting package and minutes Mr. Susco explained the purpose of the State mandate and indicated all customers will receive the appropriate copy with the mailing of the June monthly water bills.  Additional copies will be provided to the two schools on the systems.

Mr. Barmasse called for agenda item #5.C.6, Stage Two-Monitoring Plans for Disinfectant Byproducts. Management explained the Stage 2 Disinfectants and Disinfection Byproducts Rule (Stage 2 DBP) is intended to reduce potential cancer and reproductive and developmental health risks from disinfection byproducts (DBPs) in drinking water, which form when disinfectants are used to control micropathogens. Stage 1 plans were accepted 
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by the state previously and this final rule strengthens public health protection for customers of systems that deliver disinfected water by requiring such systems to meet maximum contaminant levels as an average at each compliance monitoring location (instead of as a system-wide average as in previous rules) for two groups of DBPs, trihalomethanes (TTHM) and five haloacetic acids (HAA5). This regulation will reduce DBP exposure and related potential health risks and provide more equitable public health protection. The Stage 2 DBPR is being released simultaneously with the Long Term 2 Enhanced Surface Water Treatment Rule to address concerns about risk tradeoffs between pathogens and DBPs.

On March 21, 2014 the State approved the compliance monitoring plan for both the VCWS and ROWS.  The cost of this additional testing will be captured in the 2014/15 F/Y budget to be presented in May.
Sewer Development 

Mr. Susco reported there has been little activity on the Christopher Brook culvert replacement on North Main Street.  The project has reached 60% completion.  WPCA comments made up to this point have been accepted and will be incorporated into the 90% submission scheduled for mid-summer.
Management indicated discussions continue with the Town of Portland to transport wastewater from the east side of the town to the plant.  
Mr. Barmasse called for agenda item #7.A Old Business - I/I Study eastside of Lake Pocotopaug.  Year one work has begun.  On March 12, 2014 the property owner of 26 Emerson Road was contacted by certified mail.  After a short phone conversation a meeting at the site was conducted resulting in work beginning on March 24, 2014.  The results determined a cracked clean-out cover was the cause of the problem and the cover was repaired that day.  Subsequently, the property owner is considering having the entire lateral system rebuilt.  The costs incurred for the half day of work was minor when compared to pumping excess wastewater.  At management’s discretion these costs will not be passed on to the property owner.

As funding becomes available additional work on year one will continue.

New Business  
Mr. Susco reported on a request by the Planning of Zoning Commission to have a joint meeting in the near future to discuss the “Sewer Area” in the Town.  Members discussed other commissions that might be interested in the meeting and recommended EDC be invited.  Mr. Hoffman indicated he would pass this information on to the P&Z commission.

The long vacant property known as “97 Main Street” has recently been purchased and has requested water service. This property was an original property required to be serviced by the VCWS as a result of contamination and as a result will not be charged a connection fee.   

Mr. Susco distributed a memorandum dated April 1, 2014 from Attorney Andrew Lord of the firm Murtha Cullina of Hartford, CT which outlined the Authority of the WPCA to management revenue and expenses.  Section 7-267 of the CGS requires funds developed 
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as a result of beneficial assessments to be kept separate from all other municipal funds and may not be used for anything but costs associated with the sewage system.

The members discussed at length closing of the Beneficial Assessment Account (Fund 64, approximately $1,007,715) and to transfer the balance to the Capital Fund Balance - Fund 81 for use by the Joint Facilities in order to facilitate the replacement of the DAF unit at the plant and requested management to obtain further clarification.
Mr. Susco updated the members on the status of the Hawthorne Lift Station that was taken off line as result of a flooded dry pit.  He explained how it happened and believes the cause was a faulty connection on the discharge hose that was recently purchased.  The vendor has been contacted and our insurance company has been notified.  Mr. Susco felt the cost of the loss could approach $25,000.00.

Mr. Suprono requested that the Joint Facilities “Log Book” be made available to the members in the future and to have the Joint Facilities investigate a possible blockage/collapsed pipe at 12 Summit Street in East Hampton.

Mr. Hoffman left the meeting at 7:45P.M.

 Executive Session

At this time Mr. Barmasse called for an Executive Session to discuss the Barton Hill Grinder Pump legal matter.   Upon motion by Mr. Kelsey, seconded by Mr. Suprono, the members unanimously approved the Executive Session which started at 7:45 P.M.   Mr. Susco was requested to attend the session.

The executive session ended at 7:55 P.M.  Mr. Susco was requested to continue to monitor the progress of this matter.
Adjournment

There being no further business to come before the Authority, Mr. Kelsey motioned,   seconded by Mr. Valentine to adjourn the meeting at 7:56 P.M.  So voted 6-0.  
Respectfully submitted,
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Vincent F. Susco, Jr.
Recording Secretary

Approved by unanimous vote of the Water Pollution Control Authority on May 6, 2014.
